DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY 16 JULY 2004 AT 11.30 AM

PRESENT:
Councillors Allison, Bloxham, Collier, P Farmer, Ms Glendinning, Jefferson, Joscelyne, McDevitt, Miss Martlew, Morton, Mrs Rutherford and K Rutherford.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Graham spoke as Ward Councillor in connection with application 04/0327 (Erection of a farmhouse to replace that at Whinbank, How (outline) on land at Field No. 8860, Hardbank, How Mill, Carlisle)


Councillor S Bowman spoke as Ward Councillor in connection with application 04/0726 (Erection of 1 No. Detached Dwelling (Outline), land adjacent to The Larches, Penton, Carlisle)

DC.64/04
WELCOME

The Legal Services Manager welcomed to the meeting those members of the public who were present. 

DC.65/04
*APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

The Legal Services Manager indicated that the first item of business was to appoint a Chairman for the Committee for the 2004/05 Municipal Year and  sought nominations in respect thereof.

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Collier be appointed Chairman of the Development Control Committee for the municipal year 2004/05.

It was then moved and seconded that Councillor Miss Martlew be appointed as Chairman of the Development Control Committee for the municipal year 2004/05.

Following voting thereon it was - 

AGREED – That Councillor Collier be appointed Chairman of the Development Control Committee for the municipal year 2004/05.

Councillor Collier thereupon took the Chair.

DC.66/04
*APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN

The Chairman sought nominations with regard to the appointment of a Vice-Chairman for the Committee.

It was moved, seconded and agreed that Councillor Jefferson be appointed Vice‑Chairman of the Development Control Committee for the municipal year 2004/05.

DC.67/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.

DC.68/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the site visit meeting held on 14 July 2004 were noted.

DC.69/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Morton declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 04/0275 (Redevelopment of private playing fields and associated changing accommodation to provide approximately 125 no. 2, 3 and 4 bed dwellings with related road layout and public open space (outline), Creighton Rugby Football Club, Caxton Road, Newtown Industrial Estate, Carlisle).  Councillor Morton stated that he was an Executive Member of Cumbria RFU who were sponsored by Fred Story and he was a personal friend of several Club Members.

Councillor Farmer then commented that both he and Councillor Allison wished to distance themselves from recent statements which had appeared in the Press concerning application 04/0275, and they would retain totally open minds in their consideration of the matter.

Councillors Bloxham, Collier (Chairman), P Farmer, Ms Glendinning, Jefferson, Joscelyne, Miss Martlew, McDevitt,  Morton, Mrs Rutherford and K Rutherford declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 04/0437 (Erection of a single dwelling (outline) on land to the north of Lochinvar and Eden View, Cargo, Carlisle).  The Councillors stated that the applicant was a fellow Councillor.

Councillor Morton declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 04/0010 (Erection of stone and steel totem signage, Industrial Estate Name Sign on land adjacent to Wakefield Road, Carlisle).  Councillor Morton stated that an objector was known to him.

Councillor Morton declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 04/0530 (Change of use public open space to private gardens on land at 15-16 Ritson Close, Carlisle).  Councillor Morton stated that an objector was known to him.

Councillor Collier (Chairman) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 04/0584 (Change of use to 10. No residential units including part demolition, Scalesceugh Hall, Carleton, Carlisle).  Councillor Collier stated that the interest related to the fact that the Society had been the main beneficiary of the Mayor’s Charity during his year as Mayor of the City.

Councillor Collier (Chairman) declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of applications 04/0641(Demolition of existing bungalow and erection of replacement dwelling, The Croft, Cumrew, Heads Nook, Brampton); 04/0642 (Demolition of existing bungalow (CAC), The Croft, Cumrew, Heads Nook, Brampton); 04/0643 (Erection of 4 no. new houses and 5 no. garages (revised proposal) on land at Townfoot Farm, Cumrew, Heads Nook, Brampton); and 04/0644 (Demolition of farm sheds (CAC) on land at Townfoot Farm, Cumrew, Heads Nook, Brampton).  Councillor Collier stated that he was a Member of the North Pennines Partnership.

Councillor Jefferson declared a prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 04/0688 (Change of use from residential to office, 33 English Street, Longtown).  Councillor Jefferson stated that the applicant was well known to him.

Mr Eales, Head of Planning Services, declared personal interests in applications 04/0275 (Redevelopment of private playing fields and associated changing accommodation to provide approximately 125 no. 2, 3 and 4 bed dwellings with related road layout and public open space (outline), Creighton Rugby Football Club, Caxton Road, Newtown Industrial Estate, Carlisle); 04/0639 (Erection of 4 no. 2 storey dwellings (RM) on land adjacent to Hayton Gardens, Hayton, Brampton); and 04/0718 (Redevelopment of site to provide 8 no. one bedroom, 24 no. two bedroom and 1 no. three bedroom apartments, Malcolm Robertson & Sons, Graham Street, Denton Holme, Carlisle).  Mr Eales stated that a family member was employed by the company concerned.

Mr Lambert, Legal Services Manager, declared a prejudicial interest in application 04/0529 (Erection of Dormer Bungalow (revised proposal) on land adjacent to rear of The Arches, The Green, Wetheral).  Mr Lambert stated that both the applicant and himself were members of a Management Company where he lived.

Mr Hamer, Principal Development Control Officer, declared a personal interest in application 04/0639 (Erection of 4 no. 2 storey dwellings (RM) on land adjacent to Hayton Gardens, Hayton, Brampton).  Mr Hamer stated that he lived next door to the property.

DC.70/04
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING

RESOLVED – That the Applications referred to in the Schedule of Applications under Sections A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred subject to the conditions as set out in the Schedule of Decisions attaching to these Minutes:

(a)
Retention of Use of Part of Site as Plant Hire Yard on land at 21 Broadwath, Heads Nook, Carlisle (Application 03/1210)

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application which sought retrospective planning permission for the retention of the unauthorised use of the site adjacent to 21 Broadwath, Heads Nook, as a plant hire yard.  A letter dated 29 June 2004 received from The Rt Hon David Maclean MP and a draft Notice of Approval were reproduced within the Supplementary Schedule.

The Officer drew Members’ attention to correspondence dated 14 July 2004 received from Taylor and Hardy requesting that consideration of the matter be deferred in order that the Committee may visit the site.  He added that all the reasons for such a visit had been covered comprehensively in his report but, clearly, it was a matter for Members whether they wished to undertake such a visit.  Members were asked to consider the request prior to the report being presented in further detail.

Various Members noted the concerns expressed by the Objectors and the differing opinions expressed within the report as regards highway matters.  They confirmed their agreement to a site visit, at which time a Highway Officer be asked to attend, and requested that the next report include guidance on issues where differing opinions were received.

The Chairman noted that Mr W Watt, Mr O D McPhee, Mr P G Hetherington, (Objectors) and Mr R Taylor, Taylor and Hardy (on behalf of Mr and Mrs B Harkness, Miss M Stirk, Mr A G Edmondson - Objectors) had registered rights to speak in respect of the matter.

Mrs B Eldridge (Objector) had also been invited to speak, but had subsequently advised that she did not wish to do so.

The Chairman explained that the parties could either elect to speak now or, alternatively, reserve their right to speak until the matter was considered further.  He asked each person, in turn, to indicate their preference in response to which all parties confirmed that they would reserve their right to speak until a future date.

A representative of Green Design Group (on behalf of the Applicant) had been invited to respond to issues raised by the Objectors but, in the circumstances, was unable to speak.

RESOLVED – (1) That consideration of the application be deferred in order that the Committee may undertake a site visit, at which time a representative of the Highway Authority be invited to attend.

(2) That the Objectors’ rights to speak be carried forward until such time as the application was considered further.

(b)
2 No. Additional Bays to Agricultural Building on land at 21 Broadwath, Heads Nook, Carlisle (Retrospective Application 03/1211)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and, in light of the decision taken in respect of application 03/0210 above, asked whether Members wished to also defer consideration of this application. 

In response, the Committee confirmed that to be the case.

RESOLVED – (1) That consideration of the application be deferred in order that the Committee may undertake a site visit.

(2) That the Objectors’ rights to speak be carried forward until such time as the application was considered further.

(c)
Redevelopment of Private Playing Fields and Associated Changing Accommodation to provide approximately 125 No. 2, 3 and 4 Bed Dwellings with related Road Layout and Public Open Space, Creighton Rugby Football Club, Caxton Road, Newtown Industrial Estate, Carlisle (Outline Application 04/0275)
Councillor Morton, having declared a personal interest, took no part in the discussion or voting in respect of the application.

Mr Eales, Head of Planning Services, having declared a personal interest took no part in the presentation thereof.

The Development Control Manager submitted his report on the application, consideration of which had been deferred at the last meeting of the Committee following an indication of verbal representations against the proposal and so that the applicants (or their agents) could be afforded the opportunity to respond.   In addition, it was resolved that the Committee undertake a site visit prior to considering the application.

The site visit had taken place two days before, at which time the principles of the application were explained to Members, including the intention to close Harvey Street.

Details of the various considerations upon which the Committee must form a view were provided. 

Taking account of all relevant matters, the Development Control Manager recommended that the application be supported, in principle, subject to the imposition of a further condition as detailed in the draft Decision Notice.   

He further advised that, if acceptable to Members, the application would require to be referred to the Government Office for the North West as a “Departure from the Development Plan”, following which GONW would have to consider whether to call-in the application for determination by the First Secretary of State after a Public Inquiry or, alternatively, to not intervene in which case the City Council would be entitled to release Outline Planning Permission once any necessary Section 106 Agreement was completed.

He therefore sought “Authority to Issue” Outline Planning Consent subject to clearance by GONW following referral of the application under the departure procedure.

Mr Bain (Objector) was present at the meeting and made representations to the Committee, including a request that the formation of the proposed turning head be undertaken in the first instance and prior to construction works.

Mr I Story, Story Construction (Applicant) was in attendance and responded to the issues raised by Mr Bain.

A Member commented that it seemed reasonable to adhere to the residents’ request that the turning head be put in place at an early date.

In response, the Development Control Manager undertook to vary condition 10 to take that point on board.  He added that condition 8 was also relevant.

RESOLVED –  That the Head of Planning Services be granted authority to issue outline planning consent, subject to clearance by GONW following referral of the application under the departure procedure, and the completion of an Agreement under Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act relating to affordable housing and provision/maintenance of open space and play facilities. 

N.B.  Councillor Morton wished it to be recorded that he had not voted on the application.

(d) 
Change of Use from A1 Shop to A3 Take Away/Café, Units 5/6, Old Raffles Parade, Wigton Road, Carlisle (Application 04/0174)
The Development Control Officer presented his report on the application, consideration of which had been deferred at the last meeting of the Committee in order that a site visit may be undertaken.

The Officer considered the proposed use of the premises in that location to be acceptable and, subject to the amendment of condition 3 to include the word “restaurant” following the word “café”, his recommendation was for approval of the application.

Mr Ian Winter (Objector) was present at the meeting and made representations to the Committee against the application.  With the permission of the Chairman, Mr Winter circulated to the Committee photographs depicting the parking problems being experienced in the vicinity.

Mr D Kyle (Agent for the Applicant) had been invited to respond to the representations made by Mr Winter but had declined to do so.

Considerable discussion arose, during which refusal of the application was moved and seconded on the grounds of policies S10 and S15.   

A Member noted that the highway authority had no objection to the proposal and expressed concern that a precedent may be set if the Committee went against that advice.  He suggested that the parking problems may be alleviated by other means.

The Legal Services Manager clarified that the Committee was not bound by the advice of the Highway Authority but  it was a statutory consultee and great weight must therefore be given to its advice.  The test to be applied was whether the proposed use was materially different from that at present.  Sound planning reasons would be required if Members were minded to refuse the application.

A Member queried whether it would be possible to defer consideration of the application so that the Highway Authority could be approached with a view to determining what could be done to alleviate parking problems in the area.

In response the Legal Services Manager advised that whilst it was the Committee’s prerogative to pursue such a course, they must be fair to both the objectors and the applicant and come to a view as to whether or not the proposal was acceptable. 

A Member added that he could not identify sound planning reasons for refusal of the application, rather the Planning Authority and Highway Authority should be asked to investigate what could be done to resolve the problem.

The Development Control Manager advised that he could not support refusal of the application.  It would, however, be possible to discuss the issue of Carlisle City Council staff parking in the area with the Council’s Head of Commercial and Technical Services.

The Chairman added that the matter could be forwarded to the County Council’s Area Committee for consideration.  He therefore moved approval of the application, which was duly seconded.

Following voting it was - 

RESOLVED – That permission be refused for the reasons stated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(e)
Change of Use of Barn, Internal Alterations and Extension to Provide Additional Living Accommodation, Howard Farm House, Warwick Bridge, Carlisle (Application 04/0508)
The Principal Development Control Officer presented his report on the application.

The main issue to be considered related to the proposal’s impact on highway safety.   In considering the matter it was evident that the site was capable of allowing for turning and parking.  The proposal had the potential to lead to a relatively small increase in car journeys but, it was felt, not to the point where there would be a material increase in traffic or congestion.  Service vehicles were likely to have to visit the existing house in any case and any traffic generated by the building operations would be an exception and transient.  On that basis the recommendation was for approval.

Mr Bell (Objector) had registered a right to speak in respect of the application, but was not present at the meeting.

Mrs J Anderson (Applicant) had been invited to respond to any representations made by Mr Bell and was in attendance at the meeting.  The Legal Services Manager explained to Mrs Anderson that, under the Scheme for Public Representations, applicants or their agents had a right of response.  However, because Mr Bell was not present there was no need for her to make any such response.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions as indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(f)
Erection of a Farmhouse to Replace that at Whinbank, How on land at Field No. 8860, Hardbank, How Mill, Carlisle (Outline Application 04/0327)
The Development Control Officer presented his report on the application, consideration of which had been deferred at the meeting on 30 April 2004 at the request of the applicants’ Agent in order to allow his clients time to address the concerns raised in the County Land Agent’s assessment as regards stocking levels, available land and viability of the farming enterprise.  The Agent had subsequently written to advise that his clients had increased the stocking levels and the arrangements for additional land had been formalised.

The Officer drew attention to the County Land Agent’s reassessment of the proposal, a copy of which was reproduced within the Supplementary Schedule, from which it was apparent that the holding failed the key tests of labour requirements and financial viability and accordingly the Agent had no alternative other than to recommend refusal of the application.

In addition, Members’ attention was drawn to the draft Notice of Refusal also reproduced within the Supplementary Schedule.

A Ward Member was present at the meeting and spoke to the Committee in support of the proposal.

In considering the matter Members expressed sympathy for the applicant but recognised the need to restrict their decision to material planning matters. 

RESOLVED – That permission be refused for the reasons indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(g)
Erection of Dormer Bungalow on land adjacent to rear of The Arches, The Green, Wetheral (Revised Application 04/0529)
Mr Lambert, Legal Services Manager, having declared a prejudicial interest retired from the meeting room during consideration of the application.

The Principal Development Control Officer presented his report on the application drawing Members’ attention to additional correspondence received, copies of which were reproduced within the Supplementary Schedule.

Details of the issues that required to be taken into account in considering the proposal were provided, together with an analysis thereof.  

A subsequent letter had been received the day before from Taylor and Hardy (acting for objectors) and the Officer outlined the content for the benefit of Members:

· Plans had been received on 6 July 2004 and therefore the normal consultation period had not yet expired.

· The issue of drainage had been discussed with the Council’s Legal advisors and it was considered to be a private matter, there being no specific requirement upon the applicant to serve notice on his neighbours.

Since the consultation period had not yet expired, the Officer suggested that Members may wish to defer consideration of the matter in order to allow further comments to be forthcoming.

A Member suggested that consideration should be deferred so that the Committee could visit the site, which was duly seconded.

The Chairman noted that Mr R Taylor, Taylor and Hardy (on behalf of an Objector) and Mr D Dixon (Applicant) were present at the meeting.  He explained that they could either elect to speak today or, alternatively, reserve that right until the matter was considered further.  Both gentlemen indicated a wish to reserve their right to speak.

RESOLVED – (1) That consideration of the application be deferred in order that the Committee may undertake a site visit and to await the expiry of the statutory consultation period.

(2) That the rights to speak be carried forward until such time as the matter was considered further.

(h)
Erection of 4 No. 2 Storey Dwellings (Reserved Matters) on land adjacent to Hayton Gardens, Hayton, Brampton (Application 04/0639)
Mr Eales (Head of Planning Services) and Mr Hamer (Principal Development Control Officer) having declared personal interests in the application, took no part in the presentation thereof.   

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, consideration of which had been deferred at the last meeting of the Committee in order that a site visit could be undertaken. 

Slides of the site were displayed on screen, an explanation of which was provided to the Committee.

The Officer advised that in the context of the conditional approval granted under 01/0573 the submitted details were considered to be acceptable. The application was therefore recommended for approval, subject to the awaited clarification from the applicant on the proposed roofing materials and the issues raised by the neighbouring residents.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions as indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(i)
Erection of a Single Dwelling (Outline) on land to the North of Lochinvar and Eden View, Cargo, Carlisle (Application 04/0437)
Councillors Bloxham, Collier (Chairman), P Farmer, Ms Glendinning, Jefferson, Joscelyne, Miss Martlew, McDevitt, Morton, Mrs Rutherford and K Rutherford had declared personal interests.

The Development Control Manager submitted his report on the application, consideration of which had been deferred at the last meeting of the Committee in order that Members could undertake a site visit. 

The matter had been brought before the Committee for determination under the provisions of the Code of Conduct because the applicant was a Member of the City Council.

The Officer considered that the current proposal would not conflict with the relevant criteria and was clearly “small-scale”.  The extant Policy within the current District Plan in relation to “backland” development was reiterated in the Roll Forward and was again satisfied by the proposal.  In those circumstances the application was recommended for approval.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions as indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(j)
Erection of Stone and Steel Totem Signage, Industrial Estate Name Sign, land adjacent to Wakefield Road, Carlisle (Application 04/0010)
Councillor Morton, having declared a personal interest, took no part in the discussion or voting on the application.

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application which was recommended for approval.

A Member commented that the landlord should be requested to take action to ensure that the appearance of the existing signage was more acceptable.

The Development Control Manager suggested that the Enforcement Officer write to the Head of Property Services in that regard.

RESOLVED – (1) That permission be granted, subject to the conditions as indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(2) That the Enforcement Officer be requested to write to the Head of Property Services as regards the existing signage at that location.

(k)
New Fascia Signage, Projecting Sign and Illumination, Buskers 12-24 Lonsdale Street, Carlisle (Application 04/0231)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application which was recommended for refusal.  He also drew attention to Agenda report A.9 which recommended that Officers be authorised to initiate Enforcement Action to ensure the removal of the unauthorised signage.

A Member moved refusal of the application together with Enforcement Action which should be initiated at the earliest opportunity.

RESOLVED – (1) That permission be refused for the reasons stated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(2) That Officers be authorised to initiate Enforcement Action to ensure the removal of the unauthorised signage as detailed at Minute reference DC.79/04 below.

(l)
Change of Use Public Open Space to Private Gardens on land at 15-16 Ritson Close, Carlisle (Application 04/0530)
Councillor Morton, having declared a personal interest, took no part in the discussion or voting on the application.

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application which was recommended for approval.

A Member commented that this was an open plan estate and, as a matter of principle, moved refusal of the application which was duly seconded.

Following voting it was -

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions as indicated on the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(m)
Substitution of House Types in Favour of the Erection of a 3 Storey Building containing 36 No. 2 Bed Apartments (Plots 150-164 and 444-464) on land at Plots 150-164 and 444-464, Garlands Estate, Carlisle (Application 04/0562)
The Development Control Manager submitted his report on the application which was recommended for approval.

A Member commented that the site was currently open plan and, as she understood it, the proposed flats would be extremely visible.  She therefore moved that the Committee undertake a site visit prior to determining the matter.

RESOLVED – That consideration of the application be deferred to enable the Committee to visit the site.

(n)
Change of Use to 10 No. Residential Units including part demolition, Scalesceugh Hall, Carleton, Carlisle (Application 04/0584)
Councillor Collier (Chairman), having declared a personal interest, took no part in the discussion or voting on the application.

The Development Control Manager submitted his report on the application which was recommended for approval.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions as indicated on the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(o) Demolition of Existing Bungalow and Erection of Replacement Dwelling, The Croft, Cumrew, Heads Nook, Brampton (Application 04/0641)

(p)
Demolition of Existing Bungalow (CAC), The Croft, Cumrew, Heads Nook, Brampton (Application 04/0642)
(q)
Erection of 4 No. New Houses and 5 No. Garages (revised proposal) on land at Townfoot Farm, Cumrew, Heads Nook, Brampton (Application 04/0643)
(r)
Demolition of Farm Sheds (CAC) on land at Townfoot Farm, Cumrew, Heads Nook, Brampton (Application 04/0644)
Councillor Collier (Chairman), having declared personal interests in the applications, remained in the meeting room during consideration thereof.

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his reports on the applications which were recommended for approval.

The Legal Services Manager advised Members that the Ward Councillor was in attendance at the meeting and wished to make representations to the Committee against the applications.  Clearly Officers had not been aware of the Ward Councillor’s wish to speak and the applicant had not therefore been invited to respond.   He suggested that, in the circumstances, Members may wish to defer consideration of the applications in order that the applicant may be afforded the opportunity to respond to such representations.

Discussion arose during which a Member expressed concern at the applications being deferred again.  Other Members believed that, in fairness to the applicant, consideration of the applications must be deferred.

The Legal Services Manager reminded Members that under the current Right to Speak scheme Ward Councillors did not have to inform Officers that they wished to speak at the Committee in the same manner as the public.  However report P.35/04 which would be considered later on the Agenda recommended amendment to the Right to Speak scheme to address that issue amongst others.

RESOLVED – That consideration of the applications be deferred in order that the applicant may be afforded the right to respond to representations made by the Ward Councillor.

The meeting adjourned at 12.56 pm and reconvened at 1.30 pm. 

(s)
Redevelopment of Site to Provide 8 No. One Bedroom, 24 No. Two Bedroom and 1 No. Three Bedroom Apartments, Malcolm Robertson & Sons, Graham Street, Denton Holme, Carlisle (Application 04/0718)
Mr Eales, Head of Planning Services, having declared a personal interest took no part in the presentation of the application.   

The Principle Development Control Officer presented his report on the application.   Slides of the site were displayed on screen, an explanation of which was provided to Members.

Details of the main planning issues were provided, from which it was considered that the advantages outweighed the disadvantages.  Authority to issue approval was therefore sought, subject to no objections being received from interested parties, the completion of a Section 106 legal agreement concerning the provision of two affordable units and the ramped access along the River Caldew cycle track and the imposition of relevant conditions. 

RESOLVED – That the Head of Planning Services be granted authority to issue approval for the proposal, subject to no objections being received, the completion of a Section 106 Agreement concerning the provision of two affordable units and the ramped access along the River Caldew cycle track, and to the conditions as indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(t) Erection of 1 No. Detached Dwelling (Outline) on land adjacent to The Larches, Penton, Carlisle (Application 04/0726)
The Principal Development Control Officer presented his report on the application which was recommended for refusal.

A Ward Councillor was present at the meeting and made representations to the Committee in support of the proposal.  He suggested that the Committee should visit the site prior to determination of the matter.

RESOLVED – That permission be refused for the reasons stated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(u)
Creation of 2 No. Additional Flats at Second Floor Level, land adjacent to 87 Hillary Grove, Carlisle (Application 04/0778)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application which was recommended for approval.

A Member moved refusal on the grounds that the proposal would adversely affect adjacent amenities and did not enhance the area, which motion was duly seconded.

Another Member moved approval of the application, which was duly seconded.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions as indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(v)
Erection of 4 No. Pine Log Cabins for Occupation as Holiday Accommodation with Associated Access Road and Construction of an Access Bridge on land at Quarry Beck Cottage, Brampton (Application 04/0841)
The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application.  Members’ attention was drawn to correspondence (copies of which were reproduced within the Supplementary Schedule) and, in particular, requests to speak received from two objectors to the application.  He therefore suggested that consideration of the matter be deferred to allow the parties the opportunity to address the Committee. 

RESOLVED – That consideration of the application be deferred to enable the objectors to address the Committee.

(w) Change of Use from Residential to Office, 33 English Street, Longtown (Application 04/0688)
Councillor Jefferson, having declared a prejudicial interest, withdrew from the meeting room during consideration of the application.

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and drew attention to the response of the Parish Council, a copy of which was reproduced within the Supplementary Schedule.  His recommendation was for approval of the proposal.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions as indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(x)
Residential Development (Outline) on land at Lime Street, Denton Holme, Carlisle (Application 04/0785)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, advising that consultation responses were awaited.  In those circumstances he recommended that consideration of the application be deferred.

A Member moved that the Committee visit the site, which was duly seconded.

RESOLVED – That consideration of the application be deferred pending the receipt of statutory consultation responses and in order that the Committee may undertake a site visit.

DC.71/04
*REVIEW OF THE SCHEME FOR REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS ‘RIGHT TO SPEAK’
The Head of Planning Services presented report P.35/04 concerning the Scheme for Representations in Respect of Planning Applications.

During the last two or three Development Control Committees a number of issues had emerged which required to be addressed, namely:

· Supporters of applications and applicants speaking on applications which were recommended for approval;

· Applicants or Agents speaking on applications, which were recommended for refusal and where there were no objections; and

· Ward Councillors addressing the Development Control Committee and objecting to an application, without prior notice of that intention and thus enabling the opportunity for the applicant or agent being able to respond.

Mr Eales drew Members’ attention to an amended version of the ‘Right to Speak’ Scheme, a copy of which was appended to his report, which contained changes to address the above issues.  He then recommended that the amended Scheme be approved as the Scheme for Representation in Respect of Planning Applications and a copy be sent to all Members of the Council.

RESOLVED – That the amended Scheme, as detailed at Appendix 1 to report P.35/04, be approved as the Scheme for Representations in Respect of Planning Applications and a copy be sent to all Members of the City Council.

DC.72/04
*RESIDENTIAL PLANNING PERMISSION MORATORIUM IN THE RURAL AREA
The Head of Planning Services presented report P.36/04 concerning the issue of a residential planning permission moratorium in the rural area.

He explained that the Interim Housing Statement had been intended to reduce housing supply in the rural area by introducing a more restrictive planning policy regime for housing.  However, even with that restraint, the number of dwellings granted in the rural area, details of which were provided, had continued to rise and now exceeded the annual target introduced by the Cumbria and Lake District Joint Structure Plan 2001 to 2016 (now also reflected in Policy H15 of the Deposit Draft of the Carlisle District Local Plan 2001 –2016).

It was thus necessary to consider what action should be taken to address the situation.  It had become clear from discussions with the Government Office for the North West and experience in neighbouring Districts where housing targets had already been exceeded to a much greater degree than in Carlisle, that the Government Office had considered taking over responsibility for planning matters from those Councils.  While there was no such threat in relation to this Council, unless the issue was addressed and much firmer restraint imposed, that scenario would give rise in the future.

In the light of that information, Mr Eales then read out to the Committee suggested changes to paragraphs 3.7 and 3.8 of his report (a copy of which had been circulated to Members). 

Referring to planning permissions within the urban area of Carlisle, Mr Eales advised that these had not exceeded the target for the period between 1 April 2002 to 31 March 2004.    The number of permissions granted since April 2004 would suggest that it was possible that the target for the urban area could be exceeded this year.  Nevertheless, it was not considered necessary to impose a moratorium on the granting of permissions in the urban area.

As the Carlisle District Local Plan Review identified additional housing sites on both greenfield and brownfield land, it was anticipated that there would be an influx of planning applications for the development of those sites as they became available through the Local Plan process.  A situation could therefore develop where housing allocations that were expected to provide residential development to 2016 would come forward at the start of the Plan period.    In those circumstances it was considered necessary to introduce phasing conditions on all new planning permissions for residential development to ensure that the housing supply remained relatively constant throughout the Plan period.  That could either be done via condition or Section 106 Agreements, although clearly for some developments involving the conversion of buildings (such as Shaddon Mill) such a condition may not be appropriate.

Considerable discussion arose during which Members expressed the following views-

(a) concern that applications would still be forthcoming, would be refused and subsequently go to appeal, the cost of which would require to be borne by the City Council.

(b) concern that a moratorium may be imposed in the urban area which would detract from the investment and good quality development of brownfield sites.  Also if brownfield sites were not developed they could lapse into wastelands.

(c) the City Council should not tackle this important issue alone but rather in conjunction with the Government Office for the North West (GONW) and the Local Government Association.  An item could be placed on the agenda for the LGA meeting in September with a view to gaining support from the other Cumbrian Districts.

(d) whilst the imposition of a moratorium was sensible, it would restrict development, make properties even more expensive and less available to young people, create uproar in the rural area and Members would require to answer to their constituents.

(e) The Council had no option but to take action to address the problem and that should be made clear to the general public.  The local MPs should be informed of the position and a request made for a cross-party deputation to the ODPM so that he may be informed of the effect such a moratorium will have on local residents.

(f) The matter be referred to full Council for debate. 

In response, Mr Eales advised that options such as the phasing of development over a period of years could be used to control supply in the urban area.  There were exemptions to address the issue of affordable housing.  A meeting had already been arranged with GONW to explore the issues.

The Legal Services Manager clarified that the decision to impose a moratorium was being made by the Committee.  Members acknowledged that to be the case.

RESOLVED – (1) That a moratorium on new rural housing permission be imposed from 17 July 2004 as detailed within amended paragraphs 3.7 – 3.10 of report P.36/04, the position to be reviewed on an annual basis.

(2) That the matter be referred to the City Council for debate.

(3) That the Head of Planning Services be requested to write to the local MPs, the Local Government Association and the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister as detailed above.

DC.73/04
*RESIDENTIAL PERMISSIONS - QUARTERLY UPDATE
The Head of Planning Services presented report P.38/04 advising that there was now a requirement upon the Local Planning Authority to monitor development rates to ensure that they accorded with regional and strategic policy as well as Local Plan policy.

Target details for the number of residential permissions to be granted were set out within the Structure Plan and provided the context for the rates of development.

The Officer then outlined the figures for the urban and rural areas, which had been considered as part of the separate report P.36/04 earlier in the meeting.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

DC.74/04
*DEVELOPMENT CONTROL QUARTERLY STATISTICS:  JANUARY – MARCH 2004
The Development Control Manager presented report P.42/04 setting out the City Council’s performance in dealing with planning and related applications for development during the first quarter of the year.

Details of the figures in national terms were provided.    As regards the Council’s performance, 72% of all decisions made in the quarter were within 8 weeks of receipt, 1% below the national average.  Of those decisions, 94% were approvals, 10% above the national average.  Whereas the national average for determination under delegation agreements was 87% of all decisions, the City Council decided 77% of applications under delegated powers, the second lowest in Cumbria.

The Council had achieved values during the quarter of 50% of “major” decisions being made within 13 weeks of receipt, 59% of “minor” applications and 79% of “other” applications determined within 8 weeks of receipt.  These values were 10%, 6% and 1% respectively below targets set by Government, yet represented a 25%, 45% and 11% improvement respectively compared to the same period last year.   Whilst that in itself was a credible improvement it was even more worthy when the difference in numbers of applications made was considered.

The Development Control Manager explained the comparable performance between the Cumbrian authorities.  He added that Members may also wish to note that the resources secured through the Planning Delivery Grant would be utilised to recruit an additional Development Control Officer to strengthen the Section and enable improvement in performance.

The Chairman wished his appreciation of the considerable amount of work undertaken by Officers to be formally recorded.

RESOLVED – That the report be received and noted.

DC.75/04
*TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING SUMMER SCHOOL (TCPSS) 3 – 7 SEPTEMBER 2004
Pursuant to Minute DC.40/04, the Head of Planning Services presented report P.37/04 providing details of the programme for the Town and Country Planning Summer School to be held at the University of Reading between 3 – 7 September 2004.

Members were invited to nominate two Members of the Committee to attend the event.

Councillors Collier (Chairman) and McDevitt were duly nominated.

RESOLVED – That Councillors Collier and McDevitt be nominated to attend the Town and Country Planning Summer School at the University of Reading from 3 – 7 September 2004.

DC.76/04
SITING OF RESIDENTIAL CARAVAN AT FIELD 6577, BLACK MOSS, NEWTOWN OF ROCKCLIFFE, BLACKFORD
The Planning Enforcement Officer presented report P.39/04 concerning the unauthorised siting of a residential caravan at Field 6577, Black Moss, Newtown of Rockcliffe, Blackford.

Mr Tickner outlined the background to the matter, commenting that the residential caravan remained on the land and the occupier had not provided any information to substantiate his claim that the caravan had been used continuously for more than ten years.

Although it may still be open to the Council to pursue the original Enforcement Notice served in 1991, circumstances had changed in that the original caravan was only a small touring caravan used principally as shelter, whilst the current caravan was a much larger static caravan used on a permanent basis for residential purposes.

Members were recommended to authorise Enforcement Action to secure the removal of the unauthorised residential caravan.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Legal and Democratic Services, in conjunction with the Head of Planning Services, be authorised to serve all Statutory Requisitions for Information and Enforcement Notices as may be required under Section 172 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990, to secure the removal of the unauthorised residential caravan at Field 6577, Black Moss, Newtown of Rockcliffe, Blackford and to take any legal proceedings in the Courts by way of Civil Injunction or Criminal Prosecution under the 1990 Act as might be necessary thereafter.  

DC.77/04
INSTALLATION OF DISABLED RAMP, NEW STAIR ENTRANCE AND ERECTION OF ILLUMINATED SIGNAGE AT 4 BRUNSWICK STREET, CARLISLE
The Planning Enforcement Officer presented report P.40/04 concerning unauthorised works to 4 Brunswick Street, situated within the Portland Square/Chatsworth Square Conservation Area.

Mr Tickner advised the Committee that works to install a disabled ramp and a new stair entrance had been carried out without the benefit of planning permission.  In addition a new internally illuminated sign had been erected, again without obtaining advertisement consent.

Retrospective applications had been lodged  to retain the disabled ramp and stair entrance (04/0261 refers) and to retain the new internally illuminated box sign which had been erected above the main entrance door (04/0454 refers), details of which were provided.

Details of the negotiations which had taken place in respect of the above, but which had failed to produce more acceptable schemes were provided.  The applications had been refused under delegated powers and he sought authority to commence Enforcement Action in respect of the unauthorised disabled ramp and new stair entrance, and legal action in the Magistrates Court in respect of the illuminated sign.

Referring to the requirements of the Disability Discrimination Act, Members felt that the installation of a disabled ramp would allow disabled people to access the property more easily.  They also questioned whether input had been received from the Council’s Access Officer.

The Development Control Manager then suggested that the matter be deferred to enable the issues raised by Members to be clarified. 

RESOLVED – That the Head of Planning Services be requested to clarify the issues raised by Members and report further to a future meeting of this Committee.

DC.78/04
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE
It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours.  It was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of three hours.

DC.79/04
THE VILLAGE NIGHTCLUB, LONSDALE STREET, CARLISLE
The Planning Enforcement Officer presented report P.41/04 concerning a breach of advertisement consent for the erection of signage at The Village Nightclub, Lonsdale Street, Carlisle.

Details of the background to the matter were provided.  The signage currently displayed on the building did not benefit from advertisement consent and the details differed from those which formed part of the current application submitted under reference 04/0231.  In their present form, the advertisements were unacceptable and no retrospective consent appeared to be forthcoming.

The matter had been ongoing for some considerable time without successful negotiation between Officers and the applicant’s agent, nor any prospect of a retrospective application.  In those circumstances, Members were recommended to authorise Enforcement Action to secure the removal of the signage.

RESOLVED – That, having regard to all the material considerations in the matter, the Head of Legal and Democratic Services, in conjunction with the Head of Planning Services, be authorised to serve all Statutory Requisitions for Information and Notices as may be required under Section 20(2) of the Cumbria Act 1982, or Section 224 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990, to secure the removal of the unauthorised signage at The Village Nightclub, Lonsdale Street, Carlisle and to take any legal proceedings in the Courts by way of Civil Injunction or Criminal Prosecution under the 1990 Act, and the Town and Country Planning (Control of Advertisements) Regulations 1992 as might be necessary thereafter. 

DC.80/04
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENT
The Chairman welcomed Councillor Allison in his capacity as a new Member of the Development Control Committee.

[The meeting ended at 3.00 pm]

